CIRCOR INTERNATIONAL INC Form 10-Q May 04, 2006 Table of Contents

UNITED STATES

SECURITIES AND EXCHANGE COMMISSION

Washington, D.C. 20549

FORM 10-Q

x QUARTERLY REPORT PURSUANT TO SECTION 13 OR 15(d) OF THE SECURITIES EXCHANGE ACT OF 1934

For the quarterly period ended April 2, 2006

OR

TRANSITION REPORT PURSUANT TO SECTION 13 OR 15(d) OF THE SECURITIES EXCHANGE ACT OF 1934

Commission File Number 001-14962

CIRCOR INTERNATIONAL, INC.

(A Delaware Corporation)

I.R.S. Identification No. 04-3477276

c/o Circor, Inc.

25 Corporate Drive, Suite 130, Burlington, MA 01803-4238

Telephone: (781) 270-1200

••

Edgar Filing: CIRCOR INTERNATIONAL INC - Form 10-Q

Indicate by check mark whether the registrant (1) has filed all reports required to be filed by Section 13 or 15(d) of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934 during the preceding 12 months (or for such shorter period that the Registrant was required to file such reports), and (2) has been subject to such filing requirements for the past 90 days. Yes x No "

Indicate by check mark whether the registrant is an accelerated filer (as defined in Rule 12b-2 of the Exchange Act). Yes x No "

Indicate by check mark whether the registrant is a large accelerated filer, an accelerated filer, or a non-accelerated filer. See definition of accelerated filer and large accelerated filer in Rule 12b-2 of the Exchange Act.

Large accelerated filer " Accelerated filer x Non-accelerated filer "

Indicate by check mark whether the registrant is a shell company (as defined in Rule 12b-2 of the Exchange Act). Yes "No x

As of May 1, 2006, there were 15,983,756 shares of the Registrant s Common Stock, par value \$0.01, outstanding.

CIRCOR INTERNATIONAL, INC.

TABLE OF CONTENTS

PART I. FINANCIAL INFORMATION

Item 1.	Financial Statements	
	Consolidated Balance Sheets as of April 2, 2006 and December 31, 2005 (Unaudited)	3
	Consolidated Statements of Operations for the Three months April 2, 2006 and April 3, 2005 (Unaudited)	4
	Consolidated Statements of Cash Flows for the Three months Ended April 2, 2006 and April 3, 2005 (Unaudited)	5
	Notes to Consolidated Financial Statements (Unaudited)	6
Item 2.	Management s Discussion and Analysis of Financial Condition and Results of Operations	14
Item 3.	Qualitative and Quantitative Disclosures About Market Risk	21
Item 4.	Controls and Procedures	22
PART II.	OTHER INFORMATION	
Item 1.	Legal Proceedings	22
Item 1 A.	Risk Factors	23
Item 2.	Unregistered Sales of Equity Securities and Use of Proceeds	23
Item 3.	Defaults Upon Senior Notes	23
Item 4.	Submission of Matters to a Vote of Security Holders	23
Item 5.	Other Information	23
Item 6.	Exhibits	24
<u>Signatures</u>		25
Certificatio	ns	

2

Page

PART I FINANCIAL INFORMATION

ITEM 1. FINANCIAL STATEMENTS

CIRCOR INTERNATIONAL, INC.

CONSOLIDATED BALANCE SHEETS

(In thousands, except share data)

(Unaudited)

	April 2,	Dec	cember 31,
	2006		2005
ASSETS			
CURRENT ASSETS:			
Cash and cash equivalents	\$ 27,069	\$	31,112
Trade accounts receivable, less allowance for doubtful accounts of \$2,126 and \$1,943 respectively	84,298		77,731
Inventories	123,429		107,687
Prepaid expenses and other current assets	7,323		3,791
Deferred income taxes	4,773		4,328
Assets held for sale	3,171		1,115
Total Current Assets	250,063		225,764
PROPERTY, PLANT AND EQUIPMENT, NET	71,581		63,350
OTHER ASSETS:			
Goodwill	168,611		140,179
Intangibles, net	31,223		20,941
Other assets	18,843		10,146
TOTAL ASSETS	\$ 540,321	\$	460,380
LIABILITIES AND SHAREHOLDERS EQUITY			
CURRENT LIABILITIES:	* ** **	.	10
Accounts payable	\$ 56,711	\$	49,736
Accrued expenses and other current liabilities	29,579		26,031
Accrued compensation and benefits	11,501		14,509
Income taxes payable	4,565		3,418
Notes payable and current portion of long-term debt	24,112		27,213
Total Current Liabilities	126,468		120,907
LONG-TERM DEBT, NET OF CURRENT PORTION	71,228		6,278
DEFERRED INCOME TAXES	11,954		11,237
OTHER NON-CURRENT LIABILITIES	13,283		11,235
COMMITMENTS AND CONTINGENCIES (See Note 11)			
SHAREHOLDERS EQUITY:			
Preferred stock, \$0.01 par value; 1,000,000 shares authorized; no shares issued and outstanding			
Common stock, \$0.01 par value; 29,000,000 shares authorized; 15,895,586 and 15,823,529 issued and			
outstanding at April 2, 2006 and December 31, 2005, respectively	159		158
Additional paid-in capital	216,627		215,274

Edgar Filing: CIRCOR INTERNATIONAL INC - Form 10-Q

Retained earnings Accumulated other comprehensive income	86,888 13,714	82,318 12,973
Total Shareholders Equity	317,388	310,723
TOTAL LIABILITIES AND SHAREHOLDERS EQUITY	\$ 540,321	\$ 460,380

The accompanying notes are an integral part of these unaudited consolidated financial statements.

CIRCOR INTERNATIONAL, INC.

CONSOLIDATED STATEMENTS OF OPERATIONS

(In thousands, except per share data)

(Unaudited)

	Three Months H April 2, A		Ended April 3,	
		2006		2005
Net revenues	\$	127,295	\$	102,238
Cost of revenues		88,957		69,297
GROSS PROFIT		38,338		32,941
Selling, general and administrative expenses		29,849		24,090
Special charges				305
OPERATING INCOME		8,489		8,546
Other (income) expense:				
Interest income		(109)		(85)
Interest expense		1,133		872
Other income, net		(131)		(181)
Total other expense		893		606
INCOME BEFORE INCOME TAXES		7,596		7,940
Provision for income taxes		2,431		2,779
NET INCOME	\$	5,165	\$	5,161
Earnings per common share:				
Basic	\$	0.33	\$	0.33
Diluted	\$	0.32	\$	0.32
Weighted average number of common shares outstanding:				
Basic		15,853		15,515
Diluted		16,197		16,054
Dividends paid per common share	\$	0.0375	\$	0.0375
The accompanying notes are an integral part of these unaudited consolidated financial stateme	nts			

The accompanying notes are an integral part of these unaudited consolidated financial statements.

CIRCOR INTERNATIONAL, INC.

CONSOLIDATED STATEMENTS OF CASH FLOWS

(In thousands)

(Unaudited)

	Three Mor April 2, 2006	nths Ended April 3, 2005
OPERATING ACTIVITIES		
Net income	\$ 5,165	\$ 5,161
Adjustments to reconcile net income to net cash (used in) provided by operating activities:		
Depreciation	2,619	2,597
Amortization	515	38
Compensation expense of share based plans	790	206
(Gain) loss on sale of property, plant and equipment	(23)	7
Equity in undistributed income of affiliates	(33)	(63)
Changes in operating assets and liabilities, net of effects from business acquisitions:		
Trade accounts receivable	2,405	(134)
Inventories	(6,222)	(11,697)
Prepaid expenses and other assets	(2,378)	(3,892)
Accounts payable, accrued expenses and other liabilities	(5,878)	11,619
Net cash (used in) provided by operating activities	(3,040)	3,842
INVESTING ACTIVITIES		
Additions to property, plant and equipment	(1,578)	(3,668)
Proceeds from the sale of property, plant and equipment	14	
Proceeds from the sale of assets held for sale	100	
Business acquisitions, net of cash acquired	(61,015)	(34,690)
Net cash used in investing activities	(62,479)	(38,358)
FINANCING ACTIVITIES		
Proceeds from debt borrowings	64,608	2,645
Payments of debt	(3,578)	(2,374)
Dividends paid	(595)	(586)
Tax effect of share-based compensation	368	
Proceeds from the exercise of stock options	297	2,250
Net cash provided by financing activities	61,100	1,935
Effect of exchange rate changes on cash and cash equivalents	376	(1,130)
DECREASE IN CASH AND CASH EQUIVALENTS	(4,043)	(33,711)
Cash and cash equivalents at beginning of period	31,112	58,653
CASH AND CASH EQUIVALENTS AT END OF PERIOD	\$ 27,069	\$ 24,942
Supplemental Cash Flow Information:		
Cash paid during the three months for		

Cash paid during the three months for:

Edgar Filing: CIRCOR INTERNATIONAL INC - Form 10-Q

Income taxes		\$	1,045	\$ 618
Interest		\$	945	\$ 176
	The accompanying notes are an integral part of these unaudited consolidated financial statemer	its.		

CIRCOR INTERNATIONAL, INC.

NOTES TO CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS

(Unaudited)

(1) Basis of Presentation

The accompanying unaudited, consolidated financial statements have been prepared according to the rules and regulations of the United States Securities and Exchange Commission (SEC) and, in the opinion of management, reflect all adjustments, which include normal recurring adjustments, necessary for a fair presentation of the consolidated balance sheets, consolidated statements of operations and consolidated statements of cash flows of CIRCOR International, Inc. (CIRCOR or the Company or we) for the periods presented. We prepare our interim financial information using the same accounting principles as we use for our annual audited financial statements. Certain information and note disclosures normally included in the financial statements have been condensed or omitted in accordance with prescribed SEC rules. We believe that the disclosures made in our consolidated financial statements and the accompanying notes are adequate to make the information presented not misleading.

The consolidated balance sheet at December 31, 2005 is as reported in our audited financial statements at that date. Our accounting policies are described in the notes to our December 31, 2005 financial statements, which were included in our Annual Report filed on Form 10-K. We recommend that the financial statements included in this Quarterly Report on Form 10-Q be read in conjunction with the financial statements and notes included in our Annual Report filed on Form 10-K for the year ended December 31, 2005.

We operate and report financial information using a 52-week fiscal year ending December 31. The data periods contained within our Quarterly Reports on Form 10-Q reflect the results of operations for the 13-week, 26-week and 39-week periods which generally end on the Sunday nearest the calendar quarter-end date. Operating results for the three months ended April 2, 2006 are not necessarily indicative of the results that may be expected for the year ending December 31, 2006.

(2) Summary of Significant Accounting Policies

Advertising Expense

Our accounting policy is to expense advertising costs, principally in selling, general and administrative expenses, when incurred.

Reclassifications

Certain prior period financial statement amounts have been reclassified to conform to currently reported presentations.

(3) Share-Based Compensation

Prior to January 1, 2006 we accounted for our stock options using the intrinsic value method of accounting provided under Accounting Principles Board Opinion No. 25, Accounting for Stock Issued to Employees, (APB 25) and related interpretations, as permitted by Financial Accounting Standards Board (FASB) Statement of Financial Accounting Standards (SFAS) No. 123, Accounting for Share-based Compensation, (SFAS 123). Applying the intrinsic value method of accounting for our stock options, we did not record share-based compensation in our net earnings because the exercise price of our options equaled the market price of the underlying stock on the date of the grant. Accordingly, share-based compensation for our options was included as a proforma disclosure in the financial statement footnotes and continues to be provided as proforma disclosure in the financial statement footnotes for periods prior to January 1, 2006.

During the quarter ended March 28, 2004, we began granting restricted stock units (RSUs) in lieu of a portion of employee stock option awards and we have not granted any stock option awards for fiscal 2006 as of April 2, 2006. We account for these RSUs by expensing their weighted average fair-value to selling, general and administrative expenses ratably over the three-year vesting period. 101,532 RSUs with approximate fair values of \$27.81 were granted during the three months ended April 2, 2006.

Effective January 1, 2006 we adopted the fair value recognition provisions of SFAS 123(R), Share-Based Payment, (SFAS 123(R)), using the modified-prospective transition method. Under this transition method, compensation cost recognized as selling, general and administrative expense in the first quarter of fiscal 2006 includes compensation costs for all share-based payments granted through January 1, 2006, but for

which the requisite service period had not been completed

as of January 1, 2006, based on the grant date fair value estimated in accordance with the original provisions of SFAS 123. Compensation costs for any share-based payments granted subsequent to January 1, 2006 will be based on the grant date fair value estimated in accordance with the provisions of SFAS 123(R). Results for periods prior to January 1, 2006 have not been restated.

As a result of the adoption of SFAS 123(R), our income before income taxes and net income for the three months ended April 2, 2006 is \$0.3 million and \$0.2 million lower, respectively, than if we continued to account for share-based payments under APB 25. If we did not adopt SFAS 123(R), basic and diluted earnings per share would have been \$0.34 and \$0.33, respectively, compared to our reported basic and diluted earnings per share of \$0.33 and \$0.32 respectively. As of April 2, 2006 there was \$7.8 million of total unrecognized compensation costs related to our outstanding share-based compensation arrangements. That cost is expected to be recognized over a weighted average period of 2.8 years.

Prior to the adoption of SFAS 123(R), we presented all tax benefits of deductions resulting from the exercise of share-based payments as operating cash flows in the Consolidated Cash Flow statement. SFAS 123(R) requires the cash flows resulting from tax deductions in excess of the compensation cost for those share-based payments (excess tax benefits) to be classified as financing activities.

The following table illustrates the effect on net income and earnings per share if we had applied the fair value recognition provisions of FASB Statement No. 123, for the three months ended April 3, 2005 (In thousands, except per share data):

		Ionths Ended il 3, 2005
Net income	\$	5,161
Add stock-based compensation expense included in reported net income, net of tax		134
Less stock-based employee compensation cost, that would have been included in the		
determination of net income under a fair value based method, net of tax		(397)
Pro forma net income as if the fair value based method had been applied to all awards Earnings per common share (as reported):	\$	4,898
Basic	\$	0.33
Diluted	\$	0.32
Pro forma earnings per common share:		
Basic	\$	0.32
Diluted	\$	0.31

For all of our stock option grants, the fair value of each grant was estimated at the date of grant using the Black-Scholes option pricing model. Black-Scholes utilizes assumptions related to volatility, the risk-free interest rate, the dividend yield and employee exercise behavior. Expected volatilities utilized in the model are based on the historic volatility of the Company s stock price. The risk free interest rate is derived from the U.S. Treasury Yield curve in effect at the time of the grant. The model incorporates exercise and post-vesting forfeiture assumptions based on an analysis of historical data.

We did not grant any stock-options during the three month period ended April 2, 2006. The following summary presents the weighted average assumptions used to estimate fair value our stock-option grants during the three months ended April 3, 2005:

	April 3, 2005
Risk-free interest rate	3.9%
Expected life (years)	6.4
Expected stock volatility	40.8%
Expected dividend yield	0.6%

As of April 2, 2006 we have one share-based compensation plan. The 1999 Stock Option and Incentive Plan (the 1999 Stock Plan) was adopted by our Board of Directors and permits the grant of the following types of awards to our officers, other employees and non-employee directors: incentive stock options; non-qualified stock options; deferred stock awards; restricted stock awards; unrestricted stock awards; performance share awards; stock appreciation rights (SARs)

and dividend equivalent rights. The 1999 Stock Plan provides for the issuance of up to 3,000,000 shares of common stock (subject to adjustment for stock splits and similar events). New options granted under the 1999 Stock Plan could have varying vesting provisions and exercise periods. Options granted vest in periods ranging from 1 to 6 years and expire 10 years after the grant date. As of April 2, 2006, 1,033,622 shares were available for grant under the 1999 Stock Plan.

The CIRCOR Management Stock Purchase Plan, which is a component of the 1999 Stock Plan, provides that eligible employees may elect to receive restricted stock units in lieu of all or a portion of their pre-tax annual incentive bonus and, in some cases, make after-tax contributions in exchange for restricted stock units. In addition, non-employee directors may elect to receive restricted stock units in lieu of all or a portion of their annual directors fees. Each restricted stock unit represents a right to receive one share of our common stock after a three-year vesting period. Restricted stock units are granted at a discount of 33% from the fair market value of the shares of common stock on the date of grant. This discount is amortized as compensation expense, to selling, general and administrative expenses, ratably over the three-year vesting period. 113,423 restricted stock units with per unit fair values of \$9.18 were granted under the Circor Management Stock Purchase Plan during the three months ended April 2, 2006.

At the spin-off date, vested and non-vested Watts options held by our employees terminated in accordance with their terms and new options of equivalent value were issued under the 1999 Stock Plan to replace the Watts options (replacement options). The vesting dates and exercise periods of these options were not affected by the replacement. Based on their original Watts grant date, the replacement options vested during the years 1999 to 2003 and expire 10 years after grant of the original Watts options. Additionally, at the spin-off date, vested and non-vested Watts restricted stock units and SARs held by our employees were converted into comparable restricted stock units and SARs based on our common stock. Vested restricted stock units will be distributed in shares of our common stock. Upon exercise, vested SARs will be payable in cash. At April 2, 2006, there were 381,234 restricted stock units and 9,600 SARs outstanding. Compensation expense related to restricted stock units, stock-options and SARs for the three month periods ended April 2, 2006, and April 3, 2005 was \$0.8 million and \$0.2 million, respectively and were recorded as selling, general and administrative expense.

A summary of the status of all stock-options granted to employees and non-employee directors at April 2, 2006 and changes during the period is presented in the table below (Options in thousands):

		Weighted A		
	Options	Exer	cise Price	
Options outstanding at beginning of period	1,080	\$	16.07	
Granted			N/A	
Exercised	(20)		14.71	
Forfeited	(28)		19.31	
Options outstanding at end of period	1,032	\$	16.01	
Options exercisable at end of period	689	\$	13.81	

The weighted average contractual term for stock-options outstanding and exercisable as of April 2, 2006 were 4.98 years and 5.03 years, respectively. The aggregate intrinsic value of stock-options exercised during the three months ended April 2, 2006 was \$0.2 million and the aggregate intrinsic value of stock-options outstanding and exercisable as of April 2, 2006 was \$6.9 million and \$3.8 million, respectively.

(4) Inventories

Inventories consist of the following (In thousands):

	April 2, 2006	December 31, 2005
Raw materials	\$ 41,096	\$ 36,774
Work in process	46,814	40,352
Finished goods	35,519	30,561

\$ 123,429 \$ 107,687

(5) Goodwill and Intangible Assets

The following table shows goodwill, by segment, net of accumulated amortization, as of April 2, 2006 (In thousands):

	Instrumentation				
	& Thermal Fluid				
	Controls Energy		Energy	Consolidated	
	I	Products	Products		Total
Goodwill as of December 31, 2005	\$	121,308	\$ 18,871	\$	140,179
Business acquisitions		21,557	6,227		27,784
Purchase price escrow release payments		1,800			1,800
Adjustments to preliminary purchase price allocation		(1,179)			(1,179)
Currency translation adjustments		18	9		27
Goodwill as of April 2, 2006	\$	143,504	\$ 25,107	\$	168,611

The table below presents gross intangible assets and the related accumulated amortization as of April 2, 2006 (In thousands):

	Gross Carrying Amount	 umulated ortization
Patents	\$ 5,142	\$ (5,079)
Trademarks and trade names	518	(164)
Land use rights	361	(6)
Customer relationships	23,469	(802)
Brand names	6,662	
Other	1,294	(172)
Total	\$ 37,446	\$ (6,223)
Net carrying value of intangible assets	\$ 31,223	

The table below presents estimated remaining amortization expense for intangible assets recorded as of April 2, 2006 (In thousands):

						After
	2006	2007	2008	2009	2010	2010
Estimated amortization expense	\$ 1,934	\$ 1,893	\$ 1,893	\$ 1,893	\$ 1,885	\$ 14,981

(6) Segment Information

The following table presents certain reportable segment information (In thousands):

Edgar Filing: CIRCOR INTERNATIONAL INC - Form 10-Q

		strumentation & Energy Thermal Fluid Products		Corporate/ Eliminations	Consolidated Total
	(Controls			
	F	Products			
Three Months Ended April 2, 2006					
Net revenues	\$	72,434	\$ 54,861	\$	\$ 127,295
Operating income (loss)		6,595	5,702	(3,808)	8,489
Interest income					(109)
Interest expense					1,133
Other income, net					(131)
Income before income taxes					7,596
Identifiable assets		374,672	194,246	(28,596)	540,322
Capital expenditures		1,118	454	6	1,578
Depreciation and amortization		1,900	1,185	49	3,134
Three Months Ended April 3, 2005					
Net revenues	\$	61,025	\$ 41,213	\$	\$ 102,238
Intersegment revenues		18		(18)	
Operating income (loss)		8,699	3,290	(3,443)	8,546
Interest income					(85)
Interest expense					872
Other income, net					(181)
Income before income taxes					7,940
Identifiable assets		350,577	185,142	(91,230)	444,489
Capital expenditures		3,132	531	5	3,668
Depreciation and amortization		1,604	995	36	2,635

Each reporting segment is individually managed and has separate financial results that are reviewed by our chief operating decision-maker. Each segment contains closely related products that are unique to the particular segment. Refer to Note 1 for further discussion of the products included in each segment.

In calculating profit from operations for individual reporting segments, substantial administrative expenses incurred at the corporate level for the benefit of other reporting segments were allocated to the segments based upon specific identification of costs, employment related information or net revenues.

Corporate Adjustments amounts are reported on a net after allocations basis. Inter-segment intercompany transactions affecting net operating profit have been eliminated within the respective operating segments.

The operating loss reported in the Corporate / Eliminations column of the Segment Information footnote disclosures consists primarily of the following corporate expenses: compensation and fringe benefit costs for executive management and other corporate staff; corporate development costs (relating to mergers & acquisitions); human resource development and benefit plan administration expenses; legal, accounting and other professional and consulting fees; facilities, equipment and maintenance costs; and travel and various other administrative costs. The above costs are incurred in the course of furthering the business prospects of the Company and relate to activities such as: implementing strategic business growth opportunities; corporate governance; risk management; treasury; investor relations and shareholder services; regulatory compliance; and stock transfer agent costs.

The total assets for of each respective operating segment have been reported as the Identifiable Assets for that segment, including inter-segment intercompany receivables, payables and investments in other CIRCOR companies. Identifiable assets reported in Corporate / Eliminations includes both corporate assets, such as cash, deferred taxes, prepaid and other assets, fixed assets, plus the elimination of all inter-segment intercompany assets. The elimination of intercompany assets results in negative amounts reported in Corporate / Eliminations for Identifiable Assets for the periods ended April 2, 2006 and April 3, 2005. During 2005 certain investments and the related eliminations were moved from Corporate to the other segments resulting in a change from the negative amounts reported in prior years. Corporate Identifiable Assets after elimination of intercompany assets were \$15.0 million, and \$26.0 million for the periods ended April 2, 2006 and April 3, 2005, respectively.

(7) Special Charges

The following table sets forth our reserves and charges associated with the closure, consolidation and reorganization of certain manufacturing operations as follows (In thousands):

	Balance			Ba	lance			
	Dec 31, 200	Charges 4 2005	Utilized 2005		51, 2005 thousan	Charges 2006 ds)	Utilized 2006	lance 2, 2006
Severance related	\$	\$ 1,717	\$ 1,101	\$	616	\$	\$ (413)	\$ 203
Facility related	\$ 90	(90)						
Total special charge reserve	\$ 90	\$ 1,627	\$ 1,101	\$	616	\$	\$ (413)	\$ 203
Gain on sale of assets held for sale		110						
Asset write-down		113						
Total special charges		\$ 1,630				\$		

Reserves remaining at April 2, 2006 represent severance costs of \$0.2 million mainly related to the reduction in force at our European Instrumentation facilities within the Instrumentation and Thermal Fluid Controls Products segment. We expect reserve amounts to be settled by the end of the second quarter of 2006.

(8) Earnings Per Common Share (In thousands, except per share amounts):

		Three Months Ended							
	A	April 2, 2006				April 3, 2005			
			Per			Per			
	Net		Share	Net		Share			
	Income	Shares	Amount	Income	Shares	Amount			
Basic EPS	\$ 5,165	15,853	\$ 0.33	\$ 5,161	15,515	\$ 0.33			
Dilutive securities, common stock options and restricted stock units		344	(0.01)		539	(0.01)			
Diluted EPS	\$ 5,165	16,197	\$ 0.32	\$ 5,161	16,054	\$ 0.32			

There were 265,303 and 231,800 anti-dilutive stock options and RSUs for the three months ended April 2, 2006 and April 3, 2005, respectively. These anti-dilutive stock options and RSUs were excluded from the calculation of diluted earnings per share.

(9) Financial Instruments

Fair Value

The carrying amounts of cash and cash equivalents, trade receivables and trade payables approximate fair value because of the short maturity of these financial instruments. Investments are marked to market at the balance sheet date. The fair value of the senior unsecured notes, based on the value of comparable instruments brought to market, is approximately \$15.4 million as of December 31, 2005. The fair value of our variable rate debt approximates its carrying value.

In the normal course of our business, we manage risk associated with foreign exchange rates through a variety of strategies, including the use of hedging transactions, executed in accordance with our policies. As a matter of policy, we ordinarily do not use derivative instruments unless there is an underlying exposure. Any change in the value of our derivative instruments would be substantially offset by an opposite change in the underlying hedged items. We do not use derivative instruments for speculative trading purposes.

Accounting Policies

Using qualifying criteria defined in Statement No. 133, derivative instruments are designated and accounted for as either a hedge of a recognized asset or liability (fair value hedge) or a hedge of a forecasted transaction (cash flow hedge). For a fair value hedge, both the effective and ineffective portions of the change in fair value of the derivative instrument, along with an adjustment to the carrying amount of the hedged item for fair value changes attributable to the hedged risk, are recognized in earnings. For a cash flow hedge, changes in the fair value of the derivative instrument that are highly effective are deferred in accumulated other comprehensive income or loss until the underlying hedged item is recognized in earnings. If the effective portion of fair value or cash flow hedges were to cease to qualify for hedge accounting, or to be terminated, it would continue to be carried on the balance sheet at fair value until settled; however, hedge accounting would be discontinued prospectively. If forecasted transactions were no longer probable of occurring within the specified time period or within an additional 2 month period thereafter, amounts previously deferred in accumulated other comprehensive income or loss would be recognized immediately in earnings.

Foreign Currency Risk

We use forward contracts to manage the currency risk related to certain business transactions denominated in foreign currencies. To the extent the underlying transactions hedged are completed, the contracts do not subject us to significant risk from exchange rate movements because they offset gains and losses on the related foreign currency denominated transactions. Our foreign currency forward contracts have not been designated as hedging instruments and, therefore, did not qualify for fair value or cash flow hedge treatment under the criteria of Statement No. 133. Therefore, the unrealized gains and losses on our contracts have been recognized as a component of other expense in the consolidated statements of operations. As of April 2, 2006, we had forward contracts to sell currencies with a face value of approximately \$1.0 million. The net unrealized losses attributable to foreign currency forward contracts at April 2, 2006 were less than \$0.1 million.

(10) Comprehensive Income

Comprehensive income for the three months ended April 2, 2006 and April 3, 2005 consists of the following (In thousands):

	Three Mor April 2, 2006	nths Ended April 3, 2005
Net income	\$ 5,165	\$ 5,161
Cumulative translation adjustments	741	(3,336)
Total comprehensive income	\$ 5,906	\$ 1,825

(11) Commitments and Contingencies

We, like other worldwide manufacturing companies, are subject to a variety of potential liabilities connected with our business operations, including potential liabilities and expenses associated with possible product defects or failures and compliance with environmental laws. We maintain liability insurance coverage which we believe to be consistent with industry practices. Nonetheless, such insurance coverage may not be adequate to protect us fully against substantial damage claims, which may arise from product defects and failures or from environmental liability.

We, like many other manufacturers of fluid control products, have been named as defendants in a growing number of product liability actions brought on behalf of individuals who seek compensation for their alleged exposure to airborne asbestos fibers. In particular, our subsidiaries, Leslie, Spence, and Hoke, collectively have been named as defendants or third-party defendants in asbestos related claims brought on behalf of approximately 22,000 plaintiffs typically against anywhere from 50 to 400 defendants. In some instances, we also have been named individually and/or as successor in interest to one or more of these subsidiaries. These cases have been brought in state courts in Alabama, California, Connecticut, Georgia, Illinois, Louisiana, Maryland, Massachusetts, Michigan, Mississippi, Montana, New Jersey, New York, North Carolina, Ohio, Oklahoma, Oregon, Pennsylvania, Rhode Island, Texas, Utah, Virginia, Washington and Wyoming with the vast majority of claimants having brought their claims in Mississippi. The cases brought on behalf of the vast majority of claimants seek unspecified compensatory and punitive damages against all defendants in the aggregate. However, the complaints filed on behalf of claimants who do seek specified compensatory and punitive damages typically seek millions or tens of millions of dollars in damages against the aggregate of defendants.

Of the approximately 22,000 plaintiffs who have brought claims against our subsidiaries, all but approximately 650 have been in Mississippi. Recently in Mississippi, the courts have rendered decisions and the legislature has passed legislation aimed at curbing certain abusive practices by plaintiff attorneys pursuant to which large numbers of unrelated plaintiffs (sometimes numbering in the thousands in a single case) would be grouped in the same case against hundreds of defendants. As a result of the recent changes, many of these mass filings (including some cases in which CIRCOR companies have been named defendant) have been or are expected to be dismissed. While it is possible that certain dismissed claims would be refiled in Mississippi or in other jurisdictions, any such refilings likely would be made on behalf of one or a small number of related individuals who can demonstrate actual injury and some connection to our subsidiaries products.

Any components containing asbestos formerly used in Leslie, Spence and Hoke products were entirely internal to the product and, we believe, would not give rise to ambient asbestos dust during normal operation or during normal inspection and repair procedures. Moreover, to date, our insurers have been paying the vast majority of the costs associated with the defense of these actions, particular with respect to Spence and Hoke for which insurance has paid all defense costs to date. As we previously have disclosed, we negotiated a revised cost sharing understanding with Leslie s insurers which results in Leslie being responsible for 29% of its defense costs. In light of the foregoing, we currently believe that we have no basis on which to conclude that these cases may have a material adverse effect on our financial condition, results of operations or cash flows. However, due to the nature and number of variables associated with asbestos related claims, such as the rate at which new claims may be filed; the availability of insurance policies to continue to recover certain of our costs relating to the defense and payment of these claims; the impact of bankruptcies of other companies currently or historically defending asbestos claims including our co-defendants; the uncertainties surrounding the litigation process from jurisdiction to jurisdiction and from case to case; the impact of potential changes in legislative or judicial standards; the type and severity of the disease alleged to be suffered by each claimant; and increases in the expense of medical treatment, we are unable to reliably estimate the ultimate costs to us of these claims.

We have reviewed all of our pending judicial and legal proceedings, reasonably anticipated costs and expenses in connection with such proceedings, and availability and limits of our insurance coverage, and we have established reserves that we believe are appropriate in light of

Edgar Filing: CIRCOR INTERNATIONAL INC - Form 10-Q

those outcomes that we believe are probable and estimable at this time.

Standby Letters of Credit

We execute stand-by letters of credit, which include bid bonds and performance bonds, in the normal course of business to ensure our performance or payments to third parties. The aggregate notional value of these instruments was \$11.5

million at April 2, 2006. Our historical experience with these types of instruments has been good and no claims have been paid in the current or past four fiscal years. We believe that the likelihood of demand for payments relating to the outstanding instruments is remote. These instruments have expiration dates ranging from less than one month to four years from April 2, 2006.

The following table contains information related to standby letters of credit instruments outstanding as of April 2, 2006 (In thousands):

	Maximum Potential
Term Remaining	Future Payments
0 12 months	\$ 5,817
Greater than 12 months	5,730
Total	\$ 11,547

(12) Defined Pension Benefit Plans

We maintain two pension benefit plans, a qualified noncontributory defined benefit plan that covers substantially all of our salaried and hourly non-union employees in the United States, and a nonqualified, noncontributory defined benefit supplemental plan that provides benefits to certain highly compensated officers and employees. To date, the supplemental plan remains an unfunded plan. These plans include significant pension benefit obligations which are calculated based on actuarial valuations. Our funding practice for the qualified plan is to maintain plan asset balances at or above the accumulated benefit obligation amount. The measurement date for these plans is September 30th. See Note 13 to the consolidated financial statements filed with our Annual Report filed on form 10-K for the year ended December 31, 2005 for further information.

The components of net pension benefit expense are as follows (In thousands):

	Three Mon	ths Ended
	April 2, 2006	April 3, 2005
Service cost-benefits earned	\$ 511	\$ 540
Interest cost on benefits obligation	322	363
Prior service cost amortization	78	72
Estimated return on assets	(392)	(429)
Net periodic cost of defined pension benefit plan	\$ 519	\$ 546

(13) Acquisitions

On February 2, 2006, we purchased all of the outstanding stock of Sagebrush Pipeline Equipment Company (Sagebrush) for \$12.5 million, including the assumption of debt. Sagebrush, based near Tulsa, Oklahoma, provides pipeline flow control and measurement equipment to the North American oil and gas markets and will operate within our Energy Products segment. Sagebrush specializes in the design, fabrication, installation and service of pipeline flow control and measurement equipment such as launchers/receivers, valve settings, liquid metering skids, manifolds and gas and liquid measurement meter runs. Sagebrush sells both directly to the end-user pipeline companies in North America and through engineering, procurement and construction companies. Based on preliminary purchase price allocations, an estimated intangible assets of \$2.0 million were recorded and the excess of the purchase price over the fair value of the net identifiable assets was recorded as \$6.2 million of goodwill. Purchase accounting is expected to be finalized by the end of the second quarter of 2006 and may result in the identification of additional intangible assets that may be amortized and expensed over future periods and also may impact the amount currently recorded as identifiable assets and goodwill. We borrowed approximately \$10.0 million from our unsecured line of credit in February 2006 to fund this acquisition.

Edgar Filing: CIRCOR INTERNATIONAL INC - Form 10-Q

On February 6, 2006, we purchased all of the outstanding stock of Hale Hamilton Valves Limited and its subsidiary, Cambridge Fluid Systems (Hale Hamilton) for \$52.2 million. Hale Hamilton, headquartered outside of London in Uxbridge, Middlesex UK, is a leading provider of high pressure valves and flow control equipment to the naval defense, industrial gas and high-technology industrial markets and will operate as part of our Instrumentation and Thermal Fluid Products segment. Hale Hamilton supplies a wide range of components and equipment to the marine industry and enjoys a long standing relationship with the UK Ministry of Defense and leading manufacturers of naval defense platforms. Hale Hamilton valves can be found on most submarines and warships within the UK Naval Fleet as well as other non-UK navies. In addition, the Cambridge Fluid Systems division designs and manufactures gas and liquid delivery systems for high technology industries. Based on preliminary purchase price allocations, an estimated intangible asset of \$8.7 million were recorded and the excess of the purchase price over the fair value of the net identifiable assets was recorded as \$21.2 million

of goodwill. Purchase accounting is expected to be finalized by the end of the third quarter of 2006 and may result in the identification of additional intangible assets that may be amortized and expensed over future periods and also may impact the amount currently recorded as identifiable assets and goodwill. We borrowed approximately \$51.0 million from our unsecured line of credit in February 2006 to fund this acquisition.

(14) Guarantees and Indemnification Obligations

As permitted under Delaware law, we have agreements whereby we indemnify certain of our officers and directors for certain events or occurrences while the officer or director is, or was, serving at our request in such capacity. The term of the indemnification period is for the officer s or director s lifetime. The maximum potential amount of future payments we could be required to make under these indemnification agreements is unlimited. However, we have directors and officers liability insurance policies that limit our exposure for events covered under the policies and should enable us to recover a portion of any future amounts paid. As a result of the coverage under these insurance policies, we believe the estimated fair value of these indemnification agreements is minimal and, therefore, have no liabilities recorded from those agreements as of April 2, 2006.

In connection with our industrial revenue bond financing arrangements which benefit certain of our subsidiaries, we are obligated to indemnify the banks in connection with certain errors in the administration of these financing arrangements to the extent such errors are not willful and do not constitute gross negligence. This indemnification obligation is unlimited as to time and amount. We have never been required to make any payments pursuant to this indemnification. As a result, we believe the estimated fair value of this indemnification agreement is minimal. Accordingly, we have no liabilities recorded for those agreements as of April 2, 2006.

We record provisions for the estimated cost of product warranties, primarily from historical information, at the time product revenue is recognized. While we engage in extensive product quality programs and processes, our warranty obligation is affected by product failure rates, utilization levels, material usage, service delivery costs incurred in correcting a product failure, and supplier warranties on parts delivered to us. Should actual product failure rates, utilization levels, material usage, service delivery costs or supplier warranties on parts differ from our estimates, revisions to the estimated warranty liability would be required.

The following table sets forth information related to our product warranty reserves for the three months ended and as of April 2, 2006 (In thousands):

Balance at December 31, 2005	\$ 2,173
Provisions	175
Claims settled	(109)
Acquired liability	77
Currency translation adjustments	34
Balance at April 2, 2006	\$ 2,350

ITEM 2. MANAGEMENT S DISCUSSION AND ANALYSIS OF FINANCIAL CONDITION AND RESULTS OF OPERATIONS

This Quarterly Report on Form 10-Q contains certain statements that are forward-looking statements as that term is defined under the Private Securities Litigation Reform Act of 1995 (the Act) and releases issued by the Securities and Exchange Commission. The words may, hope, should, expect, plan, anticipate, intend, believe, estimate, predict, potential, continue, and other expressions which are predictions of or indicate future events and trends and which do not relate to historical matters, identify forward-looking statements. We believe that it is important to communicate our future expectations to our stockholders, and we, therefore, make forward-looking statements in reliance upon the safe harbor provisions of the Act. However, there may be events in the future that we are not able to accurately predict or control, and our actual results may differ materially from the expectations we describe in our forward-looking statements. Forward-looking statements to differ materially from anticipated future results, performance or achievements expressed or implied by such forward-looking statements. Factors that could cause or contribute to such differences include, but are not limited to, the cyclicality and highly competitive nature of some of our end markets which can affect the overall demand for and pricing of our products, changes in the price of and demand for oil and gas in both

domestic and international markets, variability of raw material and component pricing, changes in our suppliers performance, fluctuations in foreign currency exchange rates, our ability to continue operating our manufacturing facilities at efficient levels including our ability to continue to reduce costs, our ability to generate increased cash by reducing our inventories, our prevention of the accumulation of excess inventory, our ability to successfully implement our acquisition strategy, increasing interest rates, our ability to continue to successfully defend product liability actions, as well as the uncertain continuing impact on economic and financial conditions in the United States and around the world as a result of terrorist attacks, current Middle Eastern conflicts and related matters. We advise you to read further about certain of these and other risk factors set forth under the caption Certain Risk Factors that May Affect Future Results in our Annual Report filed on Form 10-K for the year ended December 31 2005. We undertake no obligation to publicly update or revise any forward-looking statement, whether as a result of new information, future events or otherwise.

Overview

CIRCOR International, Inc. is a leading provider of valves and fluid control products for the industrial, aerospace and petrochemical markets. We offer one of the industry s broadest and most diverse range of products a range that allows us to supply end-users with a wide array of valves and component products for fluid systems.

We have organized the company into two segments: Instrumentation & Thermal Fluid Controls Products and Energy Products. The Instrumentation & Thermal Fluid Controls Products segment serves our broadest variety of end-markets, including military and commercial aerospace, chemical processing, marine, power generation, HVAC systems, food and beverage processing, and other general industrial markets. The Energy Products segment primarily serves the oil and gas exploration, production and distribution markets.

Our growth strategy includes both organic sales increases as well as strategic acquisitions that complement and extend our current offering of engineered flow control products. For organic growth, our businesses focus on developing new products and reacting quickly to changes in market conditions in order to help grow our revenues. Regarding acquisitions, we have made twelve acquisitions in the last five years that extended our product offerings. Ten of these acquisitions were in our Instrumentation & Thermal Fluid Controls Products segment. Our acquisitions of DQS International (DQS) and Texas Sampling, Inc. (TSI) in 2003 provided us with a larger presence in the analytical sampling market. In April 2004, we acquired Mallard; which added to our Energy Products segment and our acquisitions of Loud Engineering & Manufacturing (Loud) in January 2005 and Industria S.A. (Industria) in October 2005 provided us with complementary aerospace component and subassembly manufacturing capabilities. In February 2006, we acquired Hale Hamilton, a leading provider of high pressure valves and flow control equipment, and Sagebrush which provides pipeline flow control and measurement equipment to oil and gas markets.

Regarding the first quarter 2006, we continue to enjoy healthy end market conditions that raised incoming order rates, with particular order strength from the oil and gas markets. In addition, our acquisitions of Hale Hamilton and Sagebrush in early February 2006, Sagebrush and Hale Hamilton, which also contributed to our first quarter operating results. While the primary end markets served by us continue to exhibit positive momentum as demonstrated by our first quarter orders and backlogs, the profitability of our Instrumentation and Thermal Fluid Products segment continued to be constrained. Production difficulties within this segment continued as operational changes, consolidation projects and constraints on the supply of certain raw materials added costs and lowered this segment s profitability, compared to the same period last year. In response to these issues, we continue to strengthen our supplier management processes and expanding our international sourcing programs. We are also accelerating our Lean manufacturing improvement initiatives with a focus on manufacturing constraints, strengthening our management teams and initiating further facility consolidations. As a result, we expect to show an improved profitability during 2006 within this segment.

Basis of Presentation

All significant intercompany balances and transactions have been eliminated in consolidation. Certain prior period financial statement amounts have been reclassified to conform to currently reported presentations. We monitor our business in two segments: Instrumentation and Thermal Fluid Controls Products and Energy Products.

We operate and report financial information using a 52-week fiscal year ending December 31. The data periods contained within our Quarterly Reports on Form 10-Q reflect the results of operations for the 13-week, 26-week and 39-week periods which generally end on the Sunday nearest the calendar quarter-end date.

Critical Accounting Policies

The following discussion of accounting policies is intended to supplement the section Summary of Significant Accounting Policies presented in Note 2 to our consolidated financial statements. These policies were selected because they

are broadly applicable within our operating units. The expenses and accrued liabilities or allowances related to certain of these policies are initially based on our best estimates at the time of original entry in our accounting records. Adjustments are recorded when our actual experience, or new information concerning our expected experience, differs from underlying initial estimates. These adjustments could be material if our actual or expected experience were to change significantly in a short period of time. We make frequent comparisons of actual experience and expected experience in order to mitigate the likelihood of material adjustments.

Revenue Recognition

Revenue is recognized when products are delivered, title and risk of loss have passed to the customer, no significant post-delivery obligations remain and collection of the resulting receivable is reasonably assured. Shipping and handling costs invoiced to customers are recorded as components of revenues and the associated costs are recorded as cost of revenues.

Allowance for Inventory

Our net inventory balance was \$123.4 million as of April 2, 2006, compared to \$107.7 million as of December 31, 2005. Our new acquisitions represented approximately \$11.5 million of the inventory increase from December 31, 2005 to April 2, 2006. Our inventory allowance as of April 2, 2006 was \$8.4 million, compared with \$7.7 million as of December 31, 2005. We provide inventory allowances for excess, slow-moving, and obsolete inventories determined primarily by estimates of future demand. The allowance is measured as the difference between the cost of the inventory and estimated market value and charged to the provision for inventory, which is a component of our cost of revenues. Assumptions about future demand is one of the primary factors utilized to estimate market value. At the point of the loss recognition, a new, lower-cost basis for that inventory is established, and subsequent changes in facts and circumstances do not result in the restoration or increase in that newly established cost basis.

If there were to be a sudden and significant decrease in demand for our products, or if there were a higher incidence of inventory obsolescence because of changing technology and customer requirements, we could be required to increase our inventory allowances and our gross profit could be adversely affected.

Inventory management remains an area of focus as we balance the need to maintain adequate inventory levels to ensure competitive lead times against the risk of inventory obsolescence because of changing technology and customer requirements.

Purchase Accounting

In connection with our acquisitions, we assess and formulate a plan related to the future integration of the acquired entity. This process begins during the due diligence process and is concluded within twelve months of the acquisition. We accrue estimates for certain costs, related primarily to personnel reductions and facility closures or restructurings, anticipated at the date of acquisition, in accordance with Financial Accounting Standards Board (FASB) Statement No. 141 Business Combinations and Emerging Issues Task Force Issue No. 95-3, Recognition of Liabilities in Connection with a Purchase Business Combination. Adjustments to these estimates are made during the acquisition allocation period, which is generally up to twelve months from the acquisition date as plans are finalized. Subsequent to the allocation period, costs incurred in excess of the recorded acquisition accruals are generally expensed as incurred and if accruals are not utilized for the intended purpose the excess is recorded as an adjustment to the cost of the acquired entity, usually decreasing goodwill.

Impairment Analysis

Our methodology for allocating the purchase price relating to purchase acquisitions is determined through established valuation techniques for industrial manufacturing companies. Goodwill is measured as the excess of the cost of acquisition over the sum of the amounts assigned to identifiable tangible and intangible assets acquired less liabilities assumed. The goodwill recorded on the consolidated balance sheet as of April 2, 2006 was \$168.6 million compared with \$140.2 million as of December 31, 2005. We perform goodwill impairment tests for each reporting unit on an annual basis and between annual tests in certain circumstances, if triggering events indicate impairment may have occurred. In assessing the fair value of goodwill, we use our best estimates of future cash flows of operating activities and capital expenditures of the reporting unit, a discount rate, and the estimated terminal value for each reporting unit. If these estimates or related projections change in the future due to changes in industry and market conditions, we may be required to record impairment charges. Based on impairment tests performed using independent third-party valuations, there was no impairment in our goodwill in 2005, 2004, or 2003.

Other long-lived assets include property, plant, and equipment and intangibles with definite lives. We perform impairment analyses of our other long-lived assets whenever events and circumstances indicate that they may be impaired.

When the undiscounted estimated future cash flows are expected to be less than the carrying value of the assets being reviewed for impairment, the assets are written down to fair market value.

Income Taxes

Significant management judgment is required in determining our provision for income taxes, deferred tax assets and liabilities and any valuation allowance. Our effective tax rates differ from the statutory rate due to the impact of acquisition-related costs, research and product development tax credits, extraterritorial income exclusion, state taxes, and the tax impact of non-U.S. operations. Our effective tax rate was 32.2%, 36.1%, and 30.4%, for 2005, 2004, and 2003, respectively. For 2006, we expect an effective income tax rate of 32%. Our future effective tax rates could be adversely affected by earnings being lower than anticipated in countries where we have lower statutory rates and vice versa. Changes in the valuation of our deferred tax assets or liabilities, or changes in tax laws or interpretations thereof may also adversely affect our future effective tax rate. In addition, we are subject to the continuous examination of our income tax returns by the Internal Revenue Service and other tax authorities. We regularly assess the likelihood of adverse outcomes resulting from these examinations to determine the adequacy of our provision for income taxes.

At April 2, 2006, our total valuation allowance is \$11.1 million, due to uncertainties related to our ability to utilize deferred tax assets, primarily consisting of certain foreign tax credits, state net operating losses and state tax credits carried forward. The valuation allowance is based on estimates of taxable income in each of the jurisdictions in which we operate and the period over which our deferred tax assets will be recoverable. If market conditions improve and future results of operations exceed our current expectations, our existing tax valuation allowances may be adjusted, resulting in future tax benefits. Alternatively, if market conditions deteriorate further or future results of operations are less than expected, future assessments may result in a determination that some or all of the deferred tax assets are not realizable. As a result, we may need to establish additional tax valuation allowances for all or a portion of the gross deferred tax assets, which may have a material adverse effect on our business, results of operations and financial condition.

Legal Contingencies

We are currently involved in various legal claims and legal proceedings, some of which may involve substantial dollar amounts. Periodically, we review the status of each significant matter and assess our potential financial exposure. If the potential loss from any claim or legal proceeding is considered probable and the amount can be estimated, we accrue a liability for the estimated loss. Significant judgment is required in both the determination of probability and the determination as to whether an exposure can be reasonably estimated. Because of uncertainties related to these matters, accruals are based on the best information available at the time. As additional information becomes available, we reassess the potential liability related to our pending claims and litigation and may revise our estimates. Such revisions in the estimates of the potential liabilities could have a material adverse effect on our business, results of operations and financial position. For more information related to our outstanding legal proceedings, see Contingencies in Note 11 of the accompanying consolidated financial statements as well as Legal Proceedings in Part II Item 1.

Pension Benefits

We maintain pension benefit plans for our employees in the United States. These plans include significant pension benefit obligations which are calculated based on actuarial valuations. Key assumptions are made in determining these obligations and related expenses, including expected rates of return on plan assets and discount rates.

Plan assets are comprised of equity investments of companies in the United States with large and small market capitalizations; fixed income securities issued by the United States government, or its agencies; and certain international equities. There are no common shares of CIRCOR International, Inc. in the plan assets.

Unrecognized actuarial gains and losses in excess of the 10% corridor are being recognized over approximately an eleven-year period, which represents the weighted average expected remaining service life of the employee group. Unrecognized actuarial gains and losses arise from several factors including experience and assumption changes in the obligations and from the difference between expected returns and actual returns on assets. At the end of 2005, we had unrecognized net actuarial losses of \$7.0 million.

The fair value of the defined benefit plan assets at December 31, 2005 exceeded the estimated accumulated benefit obligations primarily as a result of the cash contributions from the company, partially offset by the lower interest rates. See Note (13) to the consolidated financial statements in our Annual Report filed on Form 10-K for the year ended December 31, 2005 for further information on the benefit plans.

During 2005, we made \$2.0 million in cash contributions to our defined benefit pension plans. In 2006, we do not expect to make voluntary cash contributions, although global capital market and interest rate fluctuations will impact future funding requirements.

For 2006, we lowered our discount rate for pension liabilities by 30 basis points to 5.5% on a weighted average basis given the level of global interest rates. The effect of the reduction in the assumed discount rate is expected to raise our projected benefit obligation by approximately \$1.5 million and raise 2006 pension expense by approximately \$0.3 million.

We will continue to evaluate our expected long-term rates of return on plan assets and discount rates at least annually and make adjustments as necessary; such adjustments could change the pension and post-retirement obligations and expenses in the future. If the actual operation of the plans differ from the assumptions, additional contributions by us may be required. If we are required to make significant contributions to fund the defined benefit plans, reported results could be materially and adversely affected and our cash flow available for other uses may be reduced.

Results of Operations for the Three Months Ended April 2, 2006 Compared to the Three Months Ended April 3, 2005.

The following tables set forth the results of operations, percentage of net revenue and the period-to-period percentage change in certain financial data for the three months ended April 2, 2006 and April 3, 2005:

	April 2, 2006 A (Dollars in thousands)			April 3, 2005		
Net revenues	\$ 127,295	100.0%	\$ 102,238	100.0%	24.5%	
Cost of revenues	88,957	69.9	69,297	67.8	28.4	
Gross profit	38,338	30.1	32,941	32.2	16.4	
Selling, general and administrative expenses	29,849	23.4	24,090	23.6	23.9	
Special charges			305	0.3	(100.0)	
Operating income	8,489	6.7	8,546	8.4	(0.7)	
Other (income) expense:						
Interest expense, net	1,024	0.8	787	0.8	30.1	
Other (income) expense, net	(131)	(0.1)	(181)	(0.2)	(27.6)	
Total other expense	893	0.7	606	0.6	47.4	
Income before income taxes	7,596	6.0	7,940	7.8	(4.3)	
Provision for income taxes	2,431	1.9	2,779	2.7	(12.5)	
Net income	\$ 5,165	4.1%	\$ 5,161	5.0 %	0.1%	

Net Revenue

Net revenues for the three months ended April 2, 2006 increased by \$25.1 million, or 24.5%, to \$127.3 million from \$102.2 million for the three months ended April 3, 2005. The increase in net revenues for the three months ended April 2, 2006 was attributable to the following:

	Three Mor	nths Ended				
	April 2,	April 3,	Total			Foreign
Segment	2006	2005	Change	Acquisitions	Operations	Exchange
			(In th	ousands)		
Instrumentation & Thermal Fluid Controls	\$ 72,434	\$ 61,025	\$11,409	\$ 11,586	\$ 981	\$ (1,158)
Energy	54,861	41,213	13,648	2,883	11,859	(1,094)

Total

\$127,295 \$102,238 \$25,057 \$ 14,469 \$ 12,840 \$ (2,252)

The Instrumentation and Thermal Fluid Controls Products segment accounted for 56.9% of net revenues for the three months ended April 2, 2006 compared to 59.7% for the three months ended April 3, 2005. The Energy Products segment accounted for 43.1% of net revenues for the three months ended April 2, 2006 compared to 40.3% for the three months ended April 3, 2005.

Instrumentation and Thermal Fluid Controls Products revenues increased \$11.4 million, or 18.7%, for the quarter ended April 2, 2006 compared to the quarter ended April 3, 2005. The increase in revenues primarily resulted from an incremental \$11.6 million from the acquisitions of Loud, Industria and Hale Hamilton.

Energy Products revenues increased by \$13.6 million, or 33.1%, for the quarter ended April 2, 2006 compared to the quarter ended April 3, 2005. The increase in revenues was primarily the result of revenue increases at our Italian subsidiary, Pibiviesse and in our North American operations as well as \$2.9 million of incremental revenue from our acquisition of Sagebrush.

Gross Profit

Consolidated gross profit increased \$5.4 million, or 16.4%, to \$38.3 million for the quarter ended April 2, 2006 compared to \$32.9 million for the quarter ended April 3, 2005. Consolidated gross margin decreased 210 basis points to 30.1% for the quarter ended April 2, 2006 from 32.2% for the quarter ended April 3, 2005.

Gross profit for the Instrumentation and Thermal Fluid Controls Products segment increased \$2.0 million for the quarter ended April 2, 2006 compared to the quarter ended April 3, 2005 and was the net result of a gross profit increase of \$4.3 million from the incremental contribution of the acquisitions of Loud, Industria and Hale Hamilton, partially offset by the sale of higher cost inventory containing stainless steel and related specialty alloys, unabsorbed manufacturing costs resulting from re-organizing production flow in three U.S. plants, and unforeseen costs from decreased vendor performance.

Gross profit for the Energy Products segment increased \$3.4 million for the quarter ended April 2, 2006 compared to the quarter ended April 3, 2005. The net gross profit increase was primarily the net result of an increase from higher unit shipments and price increases implemented by most business units as well as incremental contributions from our acquisition of Sagebrush.

Selling, General and Administration

Selling, general and administrative expenses increased \$5.4 million, or 22.4%, to \$29.8 million for the three months ended April 2, 2006 compared to \$24.4 million for the three months ended April 3, 2005.

Selling, general and administrative expenses for the Instrumentation and Thermal Fluid Controls Products segment increased by \$4.4 million which resulted primarily from incremental expense from our acquisitions of Industria and Hale Hamilton.

Selling, general and administrative expenses for the Energy Products segment increased \$1.0 million primarily from our acquisition of Sagebrush.

Corporate, general and administrative expenses increased \$0.4 million in the first quarter 2006 from the same period in 2005. The increase was primarily from higher share-based compensation costs.

Special Charges

There were no special charges recognized for the three months ended April 2, 2006 compared to \$0.3 million for the three months ended April 3, 2005. The special charges recognized in the quarter ending April 3, 2005 related to severance charges incurred in connection with our consolidation and reduction in force at our SART operations in France.

Operating Income

The change in operating income for the three months ended April 2, 2006 compared to the three months ended April 3, 2005 was as follows:

	Three Mor	nths Ended							
	April 2,	April 3,	Total						reign
Segment	2006	2005	Change (In f	Acq housa	uisitions nds)	Of	perations	Exc	change
Instrumentation & Thermal Fluid Controls	\$ 6,595	\$ 8,699	\$ (2,104)	\$	1,581	\$	(3,621)	\$	(62)

Table of Contents

Edgar Filing: CIRCOR INTERNATIONAL INC - Form 10-Q

Energy	5,702	3,290	2,412	(117)	2,558	(29)
Corporate	(3,808)	(3,443)	(365)		(365)	
Total	\$ 8.489	¢ 9 5 1 6	\$ (57) \$	1 464	\$ (1,428) \$	(91)
10(a)	φ 0,409	φ 0, 3 40	\$ (57) \$	1,404	\$ (1,420) \$	(91)

Operating income decreased by less than \$0.1 million, for the three months ended April 2, 2006 compared to the three months ended April 3, 2005.

Operating income for the Instrumentation and Thermal Fluid Controls Products segment decreased \$2.1 million or 24.2% compared to the three months ended April 3, 2005. The decrease from operations was primarily due to the higher costs at our instrumentation businesses. These items were offset by incremental contributions from the acquisitions of Industria and Hale Hamilton.

Operating income for the Energy Products segment increased \$2.4 million, or 73.3% for the three months ended April 2, 2006, primarily due to higher volume of shipments and price increases to customers.

Interest Expense, Net

Interest expense, net, increased \$0.2 million to \$1.0 million for the three months ended April 2, 2006 compared to approximately \$0.8 million for the three months ended April 3, 2005. The increase in interest expense, net was primarily due to borrowings under our revolving line of credit for our February 2006 acquisitions, offset by the \$15.0 million lower outstanding balance of our senior unsecured notes since the last principal payment in October 2005.

Other Income / Expense, Net

Other income / expense, net was income of \$0.1 million for the three months ended April 2, 2006 compared to other income of \$0.2 million for the three months ended April 3, 2005. The other income / expense, net charge of \$0.1 million for the three months ended April 2, 2006, was largely the result of foreign currency fluctuations in the Euro, Canadian dollar and Chinese RMB in the current quarter versus the prior quarter.

Provision for Taxes

The effective tax rate was 32.0% for the three months ended April 2, 2006 which is a 3% reduction in our effective tax rate of 35% used for the three months ended April 3, 2005. This effective tax rate reduction is due to our expectation of higher domestic and international tax benefits and credits in 2006. The decrease in income taxes in the three months ended April 2, 2006 compared to the three months ended April 3, 2005 was due to the lower tax rate and lower income before taxes.

Net Income

Net income of \$5.2 million was consistent for the three months ended April 2, 2006 compared to the three months ended April 3, 2005.

Liquidity and Capital Resources

Our liquidity needs arise primarily from capital investment in machinery, equipment and the improvement of facilities, funding working capital requirements to support business growth initiatives, acquisitions, dividend payments, pension funding obligations and debt service costs. Excluding our current quarter, we have generated cash from operations and remain in a strong financial position, with resources available for reinvestment in existing businesses, strategic acquisitions and managing our capital structure on a short and long-term basis.

The following table summarizes our cash flow activities for the three months ended April 2, 2006 (In thousands):

Cash flow from:	
Operating activities	\$ (3,040)
Investing activities	(62,479)
Financing activities	61,100
Effect of exchange rates on cash and cash equivalents	376
Decrease in cash and cash equivalents	\$ (4,043)

Edgar Filing: CIRCOR INTERNATIONAL INC - Form 10-Q

During the three months ended April 2, 2006, we used \$3.0 million in cash flow from operating activities which was \$6.9 million more than the cash provided of \$3.8 million during the three months ended April 3, 2005, primarily due to decreases in accrued expenses, and other liability balances as well as increases in inventory and prepaid balances. The \$62.5 million used by investing activities included a net \$48.6 million used for the February 2006 acquisition of Hale Hamilton, a net \$12.4 million used for the February 2006 acquisition of the Sagebrush and \$1.6 million used for the purchase and construction of buildings and capital equipment. Financing activities provided \$61.1 million which included: a net \$61.0 million of debt balance borrowings and \$0.7 million of proceeds from the exercise of share-based compensation and related

tax effects offset by \$0.6 million used to pay dividends to shareholders. To help fund the acquisitions of Hale Hamilton and Sagebrush we borrowed \$61.0 million from our revolving credit facility in February 2006 and have also utilized funds from this facility to temporarily fund domestic working capital needs. At April 2, 2006 we had borrowings of \$64.6 million from our revolving credit facility.

In December 2005, we entered into a new five-year, unsecured bank agreement that provided an unsecured \$95 million revolving line of credit and we terminated the previously available \$75 million line of credit. The \$95 million revolving line of credit is available to support our acquisition program, working capital requirements and general corporate purposes. Cash and cash equivalents were \$27.1 million as of April 2, 2006 compared to \$31.1 million as of December 31, 2005. Total debt as a percentage of total equity was 30.0% as of April 2, 2006 compared to 10.8% as of December 31, 2005.

Certain of our loan agreements contain covenants that require, among other items, maintenance of certain financial ratios and also limit our ability to: enter into secured and unsecured borrowing arrangements; issue dividends to shareholders; acquire and dispose of businesses; transfer assets among domestic and international entities; participate in certain higher yielding long-term investment vehicles; and issue additional shares of our stock. We were in compliance with all covenants related to our existing debt obligations at April 2, 2006 and December 31, 2005. In October 2002, 2003, 2004, and 2005 we made the first, second, third and fourth of our five \$15.0 million annual payments reducing the \$75.0 million original outstanding principal balance of our unsecured 8.23% senior notes which mature in October 2006. The outstanding principal balance due on these senior notes was \$15.0 million as of April 2, 2006.

In 2006, we expect cash flow from operating activities to be between \$35 million to \$40 million, with expected uses for capital expenditures of nearly \$11 million, \$15 million for the final payment of the 8.23% senior notes, and dividends approximating \$2.5 million based on our current dividend practice of paying \$0.15 per share annually. We continue to search for strategic acquisitions in the flow control market. A larger acquisition may require additional borrowings and or the issuance of our common stock.

Off-Balance Sheet Arrangements

We have no off-balance sheet arrangements that have or are reasonably likely to have a current or future material effect on our financial condition, changes in financial condition, revenues or expenses, results of operations, liquidity, capital expenditures, or capital resources.

ITEM 3. QUALITATIVE AND QUANTITATIVE DISCLOSURES ABOUT MARKET RISK

Interest Rate Sensitivity Risk

As of April 2, 2006, our primary interest rate risk is related to borrowings under our revolving credit facility and our industrial revenue bonds. As of April 2, 2006 we have \$64.6 million borrowed under our revolving credit facility. Based upon expected levels of borrowings under our credit facility in 2006 and our current balances for industrial revenue bonds, an increase in variable interest rates of 100 basis points would have an effect on our annual results of operations and cash flows of approximately \$0.4 million.

Foreign Currency Exchange Risk

We use forward contracts to manage the currency risk related to certain business transactions denominated in foreign currencies. Related gains and losses are recognized when hedged transactions affect earnings, which are generally in the same period as the underlying foreign currency denominated transactions. To the extent these transactions are completed, the contracts do not subject us to significant risk from exchange rate movements because they offset gains and losses on the related foreign currency denominated transactions. As of April 2, 2006, we had forward contracts to sell currencies with a face value of approximately \$1.0 million. The net unrealized losses attributable to foreign currency forward contracts at April 2, 2006 were less than \$0.1 million. The counterparties to these contracts are major financial institutions. Our risk of loss in the event of non-performance by the counterparties is not significant.

We do not use derivative financial instruments for trading purposes. Risk management strategies are reviewed and approved by senior management before implementation.

ITEM 4. CONTROLS AND PROCEDURES

Evaluation of Disclosure Controls and Procedures

Our Chief Executive Officer and Chief Financial Officer (our principal executive officer and principal financial officer, respectively) have evaluated the effectiveness of our disclosure controls and procedures (as defined in Rules 13a-15(e) and 15d-15(e) of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934) as of the end of the period covered by this report on Form 10-Q. Based on this evaluation, our principal executive officer and principal financial officer have concluded that, as of the end of the period covered by this report, the Company s disclosure controls and procedures were designed and were effective to give reasonable assurance that information we disclose in reports that we file or submit under the Securities and Exchange Act of 1934 is accumulated and communicated to management including our principal executive and financial officers, to allow timely decisions regarding disclosure and that such information is recorded, processed, summarized and reported, within the time periods specified in the Securities and Exchange Commission s rules and forms.

Changes in Internal Controls Over Financial Reporting

We have made no significant changes in our internal controls over financial reporting during the quarter ended April 2, 2006 that could materially affect, or are reasonably likely to materially affect, our internal control over financial reporting.

PART II OTHER INFORMATION

ITEM 1. LEGAL PROCEEDINGS

We, like other worldwide manufacturing companies, are subject to a variety of potential liabilities connected with our business operations, including potential liabilities and expenses associated with possible product defects or failures and compliance with environmental laws. We maintain liability insurance coverage which we believe to be consistent with industry practices. Nonetheless, such insurance coverage may not be adequate to protect us fully against substantial damage claims, which may arise from product defects and failures or from environmental liability.

We, like many other manufacturers of fluid control products, have been named as defendants in a growing number of product liability actions brought on behalf of individuals who seek compensation for their alleged exposure to airborne asbestos fibers. In particular, our subsidiaries, Leslie, Spence, and Hoke, collectively have been named as defendants or third-party defendants in asbestos related claims brought on behalf of approximately 22,000 plaintiffs typically against anywhere from 50 to 400 defendants. In some instances, we also have been named individually and/or as successor in interest to one or more of these subsidiaries. These cases have been brought in state courts in Alabama, California, Connecticut, Georgia, Illinois, Louisiana, Maryland, Massachusetts, Michigan, Mississippi, Montana, New Jersey, New York, North Carolina, Ohio, Oklahoma, Oregon, Pennsylvania, Rhode Island, Texas, Utah, Virginia, Washington and Wyoming with the vast majority of claimants having brought their claims in Mississippi. The cases brought on behalf of the vast majority of claimants seek unspecified compensatory and punitive damages against all defendants in the aggregate. However, the complaints filed on behalf of claimants who do seek specified compensatory and punitive damages typically seek millions or tens of millions of dollars in damages against the aggregate of defendants.

Of the approximately 22,000 plaintiffs who have brought claims against our subsidiaries, all but approximately 650 have been in Mississippi. Recently in Mississippi, the courts have rendered decisions and the legislature has passed legislation aimed at curbing certain abusive practices by plaintiff attorneys pursuant to which large numbers of unrelated plaintiffs (sometimes numbering in the thousands in a single case) would be grouped in the same case against hundreds of defendants. As a result of the recent changes, many of these mass filings (including some cases in which CIRCOR companies have been named defendant) have been or are expected to be dismissed. While it is possible that certain dismissed claims would be refiled in Mississippi or in other jurisdictions, any such refilings likely would be made on behalf of one or a small number of related individuals who can demonstrate actual injury and some connection to our subsidiaries products.

Any components containing asbestos formerly used in Leslie, Spence and Hoke products were entirely internal to the product and, we believe, would not give rise to ambient asbestos dust during normal operation or during normal inspection and repair procedures. Moreover, to date, our insurers have been paying the vast majority of the costs associated with the defense of these actions, particular with respect to Spence and Hoke for which insurance has paid all defense costs to date. As we previously have disclosed, we negotiated a revised cost sharing understanding with Leslie s insurers which results in Leslie being responsible for 29% of its defense costs. In light of the foregoing, we currently believe that we have no basis on which to conclude that these cases may have a material adverse effect on our financial condition, results of operations or cash flows. However, due to the nature and number of variables associated with asbestos related claims, such as the rate at which new claims may be filed; the availability of insurance policies to continue to recover certain of our costs

relating to the defense and payment of these claims; the impact of bankruptcies of other companies currently or historically defending asbestos claims including our co-defendants; the uncertainties surrounding the litigation process from jurisdiction to jurisdiction and from case to case; the impact of potential changes in legislative or judicial standards; the type and severity of the disease alleged to be suffered by each claimant; and increases in the expense of medical treatment, we are unable to reliably estimate the ultimate costs to us of these claims.

We have reviewed all of our pending judicial and legal proceedings, reasonably anticipated costs and expenses in connection with such proceedings, and availability and limits of our insurance coverage, and we have established reserves that we believe are appropriate in light of those outcomes that we believe are probable and estimable at this time.

ITEM 1A. RISK FACTORS

We have not identified any material changes from the risk factors as previously disclosed in our Annual Report Item 1A. to Part 1 filed on Form 10-K for the year ended December 31, 2005.

ITEM 2. UNREGISTERED SALES OF EQUITY SECURITIES AND USE OF PROCEEDS

Working Capital Restrictions and Limitations upon Payment of Dividends

Certain of our loan agreements contain covenants that require, among other items, maintenance of certain financial ratios and also limit our ability to: enter into secured and unsecured borrowing arrangements; issue dividends to shareholders; acquire and dispose of businesses; invest in capital equipment; participate in certain higher yielding long-term investment vehicles; and issue additional shares of our stock. We were in compliance with all covenants related to our existing debt obligations at April 2, 2006 and December 31, 2005.

ITEM 3. DEFAULTS UPON SENIOR NOTES

None

ITEM 4. SUBMISSION OF MATTERS TO A VOTE OF SECURITY HOLDERS

None

ITEM 5. OTHER INFORMATION

None

ITEM 6. EXHIBITS

Exhibit No. 2	Description and Location Plan of Acquisition, Reorganization, Arrangement, Liquidation or Succession:
2.1	Distribution Agreement between Watts Industries, Inc. and CIRCOR International, Inc. dated as of October 1, 1999, is incorporated herein by reference to Exhibit 2.1 to Amendment No. 2 to CIRCOR International, Inc. s Registration Statement on Form 10, File No. 000-26961, filed with the Securities and Exchange Commission on October 6, 1999
3	Articles of Incorporation and By-Laws:
3.1	The Amended and Restated Certificate of Incorporation of CIRCOR International, Inc. is incorporated herein by reference to Exhibit 3.1 to CIRCOR International, Inc. s Registration Statement on Form 10, File No. 000-26961, filed with the Securities and Exchange Commission on August 6, 1999 (Form 10).
3.2	The Amended and Restated By-Laws of CIRCOR International, Inc. are incorporated herein by reference to Exhibit 3.2 to the Form 10
3.3	Certificate of Designations, Preferences and Rights of a Series of Preferred Stock of CIRCOR International, Inc. classifying and designating the Series A Junior Participating Cumulative Preferred Stock is incorporated herein by reference to Exhibit 3.1 to CIRCOR International, Inc. s Registration Statement on Form 8-A, File No. 001-14962, filed with the Securities and Exchange Commission on October 21, 1999 (Form 8-A).
4	Instruments Defining the Rights of Security Holders, Including Debentures:
4.1	Shareholder Rights Agreement, dated as of March 16, 1999, between CIRCOR International, Inc. and BankBoston, N.A., as Rights Agent is incorporated herein by reference to Exhibit 4.1 to the Form 8-A.
4.2	Agreement of Substitution and Amendment of Shareholder Rights Agent Agreement dated as of November 1, 2002 between CIRCOR International, Inc. and American Stock Transfer and Trust Company is incorporated herein by reference to Exhibit 4.2 to the CIRCOR International, Inc. s Registration Statement on Form 10-K, File No. 000-26961, filed with the Securities and Exchange Commission on March 12, 2003.
31.1*	Certification of Chief Executive Officer Pursuant to Section 302 of the Sarbanes-Oxley Act of 2002.
31.2*	Certification of Chief Financial Officer Pursuant to Section 302 of the Sarbanes-Oxley Act of 2002.
32.1*	Certification of Chief Executive Officer and Chief Financial Officer pursuant to 18 U.S.C. Section 1350, as adopted pursuant to Section 906 of the Sarbanes-Oxley Act of 2002.

* Filed with this report.

SIGNATURES

Pursuant to the requirements of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, the registrant has duly caused this report to be signed on its behalf by the undersigned, thereunto duly authorized.

CIRCOR INTERNATIONAL, INC.

/s/ DAVID A. BLOSS, Sr. David A. Bloss, Sr. Chairman, President and Chief Executive Officer Principal Executive Officer

/s/ KENNETH W. SMITH Kenneth W. Smith Senior Vice President, Chief Financial Officer and Treasurer Principal Financial Officer

> /s/ JOHN F. KOBER John F. Kober Vice President, Corporate Controller Principal Accounting Officer

25

Date: May 4, 2006

Date: May 4, 2006

Date: May 4, 2006